The New Hampshire

VOL. No. 34

UNIVERSITY OF NEW HAMPSHIRE, DURHAM, NEW HAMPSHIRE, NOVEMBER 9, 1944

PRICE THREE CENTS

Large Group Attends First CAP Meeting In Murkland Hall

Ten Per Cent of Student Body Show Interest in Air Force Auxiliary

A large turnout of over one hundred people attended an introductory meeting of the Civil Air Patrol, last Thursday evening in Murkland Auditorium. Applications from this group, together with thirty-five additional applications which have been received, comprise a total of one hundred and forty students, ten per cent of the student body, who are interested in becoming mem-bers of this Army Air Force Auxiliary Plans for the formation of the Durham Squadron are well underway, and a request for activation will be pre-sented to the Committee on Student

In all probability, meetings will be held on Thursday evenings from seven to nine o'clock, and it is hoped that the facilities of the Field House will be available for drill and classes.

An active program, designed to afford a variety of arieties and the facel and the second series are the second series.

ford a variety of aviation related subjects in addition to the military training is being arranged and a staff of officers and instructors is being chosen to carry out this program.

After a period of provisional training, those applicants who have shown

by active participation and interest that they wish to become members of CAP, will be sworn in.

At the meeting on Thursday evening, Warren Robbins introduced Lt. John Palmer, Commanding Officer of the Perturbation of the Pert the Portsmouth Squadron, who presented Major Arthur Cheney of the N. H. Wing Staff. Major Cheney dis-cussed the history and activities of the Civil Air Patrol and answered ques-Civil Air Patrol and answered questions presented to him by the group.

Lt. E. H. Stolworthy of Durham then spoke to the group covering subjects pertinent to the Durham unit. Preliminary applications were filled out and the meeting was adjourned.

Announcement of the next CAP meeting will be made shortly so watch THE NEW HAMPSHIRE for future developments.

ture developments.

Hitchcock Represents UNH At College Conference

Twenty-nine out of thirty-one representatives of engineering schools at the annual meeting of the Association of Land-Grant Colleges and Universities held at Chicago, October 25, voted against continuation of the accelerated program after the way. Dean celerated program after the war. Dean Hitchcock represented the University of New Hampshire's opinion at the conference when the poll was taken.

Also rejected was the system quarter rather than semester calenders for the post-war period. This profor the post-war period. for the post-war period. This program is now in operation at UNH for the AST unit. Under such a system three regular periods of twelve weeks each would be established with a concluding twelve-week stretch during summer school. A smaller number of courses would be offered each quarter allowing instructors to concentrate more efficiently under a reduced load.

President Stoke Makes First Alumni Appearance

Dr. Harold W. Stoke, president of the University, will make his first appearance before an alumni club of this institution when he and Mrs. Stoke attend an informal dinner meet-ing at the Hotel Sheraton in Boston, tonight at 7:00 o'clock.

The Boston Alumni Club is sponsoring the dinner and reservations may be made with Clayton Barnard, 51 Faxon Road, North Quincy, Mass.

NOTICE

The Outing Club will hold a Mendum's trip Thursday, November 8.
Groups will leave at 4 or 5. Barbara Berger and Betty Collins are the leaders. The trip will cost about 30 dents who had worked in conjunction with the Independent Votres' Computer with the Independent Votres' Computer.

Cleon H. Hatch Awarded **Atlantic Monthly Prize**

Cleon Hatch, former graduate assistant in the physics department while studying for his master's degree in history and English, has been given honorable mention in Atlantic Month-ly's National Collegiate contest in verse

Hatch, who is now teaching in Massachusetts, received early training in Dr. Carroll Towle's composition classes. He is responsible for repre-senting the University of New Hampshire in the list of top contest papers for the third consecutive time following honors gained by Marjorie Chalmers and Margaret Boody.

Present Program

The contest, which offers prizes and honorable mention for essays, short stories, and poetry, is an annual com-petition in which 250 colleges all over the country participate.

Collection of Records Presented to Library

A new collection of records, "Six Songs for Democracy" by Ernest Busch have been donated to the library by Arthur W. Barbour, an alumnus of UNH.

These recordings are of great in terest to freedom-loving people the world over. The originals were made in Barcelona, Spain, during some of the heaviest bombardments of 1938. On one disc the sounds of falling shells and the rumble of guns shows how near were these courageous men to the battlefront.

The most popular songs of the 11th International Brigade were chosen for this album. The poets who sided with the masses of the people composed When there were no poets, the people themselves wrote the words and music. These were men who were fighting for the "Rights of Men" and their songs reflect their strong, enduring faith in their noble

The International Brigade was made up of anti-fascists who came to Spain from all corners of the globe to de-Spanish democracy against German, Italian, and Spanish fascism.

For these men no task was too great, no sacrifice too costly. Forward nto battle they marched singing:
'We'll not yield a foot to Franco's

Even though the bullets fall like sleet. With us stand these peerless men, our

And for us there can be no retreat."

Rally Speakers Dinner Guests of President

As a preliminary to the final pre-ection rallies on Monday evening, November 6, a dinner was sponsored by President Harold W. Stoke in the President's dining room in Commons. Attending were Governor and Mrs. Robert O. Blood, President Harold W. Stoke, Mr. and Mrs. T. Clyde Keefe, Roger De Hayes, Anna Karanikas, Natalie Brooks, David Brown, Penelope Cady, Paul De Gross, Deborah Tibbetts, and Frederick H. Tibbetts. Principal speakers at the Republican rally, held in New Hampshire Hall, were Governor Blood, who contracted

were Governor Blood who contrasted Senator Harry S. Truman's and Gov-ernor John W. Bricker's qualifications, and Miss Penelope Cady who spoke on the facts and figures showing the record of the New Deal.

The Democratic rally, held in Murkland Auditorium, was presided over by Roger De Hayes, Chairman of the Student Independent Voters' Committee for Roosevelt and Truman, who presented the guest speaker, Hon. T. Clyde Keefe, mayor of Dover. Following Mayor Keefe, Miss Nata-

lie Brooks gave a vivid description of the Roosevelt rally in Fenway Park on November 4, and Miss Anna Ka-ranikas and Professor G. Harris Dagget spoke on why they supported

Sign up on the list at Ballard with the Independent Voters' Committee for Roosevelt.

LET'S GO WHERE THE GANG GOES TO THE GOOD OLD COLLEGE CAT

The Wildcat, Campus Soda Shop

J. A. Wellman, University Trustee Passes Away

String Ensemble

The Cambridge College Musicum drew many music lovers to New Hampshire Hall last evening at which time they presented a concert of early

Two members of the Musicum, Wolfe Wolfinshon and Iwan D. Archambeau, have previously played at Durham and were warmly welcomed by the audience.

A new addition to the Musicum was Erwin Bodky, a recent refugee from Europe. Erwin Bodky is considered to be one of the outstanding harpsichordists and his renditions found a very appreciative reception from the audience.

The program was as follows: Trio for Violin, Cello and Harpsichord in B Minor, J. B. Loeillot; Variations on the "Follies d'Espagne," Arcangelo on the "Follies d'Espagne," Arcangelo Corelli; Two Preludes and Fuges in C sharp Minor and D Major from "Das Wohltemperierte Klavier," J. S. Bach; The Shepherds, Fr. Couperin; The Knitting Women, Fr. Couperin; Sonata in F Major, Domenico Scarlatti; Sonata in A Major, Luigi Boccherini; and Concerto in E Major, Georg Ph. Telemann.

Art Department Works On Construction of Sets

The Art Department is one of the many groups that are working to-gether on the forthcoming Mask and Dagger production of "Claudia." Six of the art majors Ann Arnold, Natalie Small, Barbara Stackpole, Lee Schramm, and Mary Tillson are designing individual sets from which one will be chosen for use in the production. As the action of the play occurs inside a remodelled colonial farmhouse, these students have visited and studied several fine examples of this style of architecture which are found in Durham and neighboring towns. In addition, research is being done on houses of about 1760 on the material available in the Historic American Building Survey and the architectural files in DeMerritt library. Mr. Wesley Brett, who is in charge of stage-craft, says that the individual sketches are already showing sharp differences

The stage crew, which will struct the set, has begun its preliminary backstage work including washing flats and organizing materials.

In connection with publicity for the production, a class in poster design is making trial sketches for a poster to be produced by the silk screen process. Interesting applications of photography under the guidance of Mrs. Martha Sackett will also be used for publicity purposes to record the progress of the production.

Dr. John Brush Speaks To S.C.M. Group Sunday

On next Sunday evening at 6:30 at the Community House, Dr. John Brush, Professor of Church History at Andover-Newton Teological School, Newton, Mass., will speak. Dr. Brush is the second in a series of speakers of which the general topic is "The Church Today." His subject will be "The Baptist Tradition."

Last Sunday evening Reverend A. Rouner of Portsmouth spoke on "The Congregational Tradition." This se-Congregational Tradition." ries is being presented for the purpose of acquainting the students with the history and basic principles of the church to which they are attached and to others.

Girls must sign up to be rushed Monday, November 13. Pettee, Grant, Schofield, Smith, Congreve North, and Congreve South, will sign at Scott Hall. Girls of Fraternity Row and Commons will sign at SAE. All signing up will take place between 4 and 6 p.m. Rush fee of \$2.00 should be paid at that time. If, because of classes, they can't sign up at that time, they should contact Dodo Elkins at Chi Omega.

There will be an important meeting of Mike and Dial next Tuesday, November 14 at 4 p.m. At this time try-outs will be held for all those students interested in becoming members.

F. E. Robinson Named President's Assistant

Francis E. Robinson has been apapointed assistant to the president, it was announced by President Harold W. Stoke.
Formerly New Hampshire director of the Office of War Information, Mr.

Robinson's appointment brings him back to his home town and to the University from which he was graduated in 1931. He is the son of Earl P. Robinson, county agent leader in the Extension Service at the University and state executive assistant of the Agricultural Adjustment Agency.

After receiving his master's degree from UNH in 1933, Mr. Robinson became secretary of the New Hampshire Farm Bureau Federation. He continued in this executive position and as editor of the "Farm Bureau News" until 1939 when he was appointed publicity director of the New England Milk Producer's Association in Boston and editor of the "New England Dairyman." In 1940, he was appointed assistant regional representative of the sistant regional representative of the Office of War Information of the United States Bureau of Agriculture, with headquarters in Upper Darby, Pennsylvania. After serving as direc-tor of the New Hampshire Office of War Information from December, 1942, until July, 1943, Mr. Robinson became chief of the Office of Market Reports of the Northeastern Office of Distribution, War Food Administration

Mr. Robinson will take over his new duties as assistant to President Stoke

Roosevelt Carries N.H. by 10,000 Votes

President Franklin Delano Roosevelt, in an eleventh-hour upsurge, captured the four electoral votes of the state of New Hampshire, despite the state of New Hampshire, despite the strong early trend toward his Republican opponent, Governor Thomas E. Dewey of New York. The final vote was Roosevelt, 120,549; Dewey, 110,592.

Mayor Charles M. Dale of Portsmouth was elected to the governor-ship over Colonel James J. Powers,

Democrat. The vote was: Dale, 116,169; Powers, 102,433.
Representative Chester W. Merrow, Republican, was elected to Congress over his Democratic opponent, Fortunat Normandin, 57,636 to 55,444. In the second Congressional district Sherthe second Congressional district Sher-man Adams defeated Harry Carlson,

man Adams defeated Harry Carlson, Democrat, 52,077 to 42,880.
Durham results were as follows: for President, Roosevelt, 304, Dewey, 591, Thomas 10: for governor, Dale, 658, Powers, 224; for U. S. Senator, Tobey 569, Betley, 291; for U. S. Representative, Merrow, 665, Normandin, 211. Oren V. Henderson, registrar emeritus, won election as state representative, receiving 876 votes. Professor Arthur W. Johnson was elected town moderator and polled 858 votes. Durham voters also voted against, by a decisive majority, permitting the sale of beer, wines and ligurous of the Board, Judge Jeremy R. Waldron of Portsmouth, Lawrence Whittemore, and Arthur E. Moreau were among the mourners at the funeral services.

Professor of Christian Education at the Episcopal Theological School. Cambridge Green, wines and ligurous for the Board, Judge Jeremy R. Waldron of Portsmouth, Lawrence Whittemore, and Arthur E. Moreau were among the mourners at the funeral services.

Professor of Christian Education at the Episcopal Theological School. Cambridge Green, wines and ligurous for the Board, Judge Jeremy R. Waldron of Portsmouth, Lawrence Whittemore, and Arthur E. Moreau were among the mourners at the funeral services. sale of beer, wines and liquors in this community

New Hampshire has been considered one of the twelve pivotal states upon which hinged the victory or defeat of either of the presidential candidates. Both Republicans and Democrats had Stearns. predicted victory in the state.

NOTICE

There will be a meeting of the Psychology Club on Monday, November 13, in the Pine Room of Ballard Hall at 7:15 p.m.

The treasurer's report was Dean Eastman, and a statement on the General Program of Christian Work by Director, Reverend Clinton Condict.

Leading Educator and Prominent Citizen Dies Nov. 3 in Manchester

The university lost one of its most faithful trustees and the state a leading educator when James Albert Wellman died at the Elliott Hospital in Manchester on November 3 at the age

Mr. Wellman was a prominent in-surance man and banker in Manchester, acting as manager for the National Life Insurance Company of Vermont, and serving on various bank committees. His main interest, however, was in education. Appointed as a University trustee by Ex-Governor Huntley Spaulding, he held this position until his death. Given the task of reorganizing the financial holdings of the institution, Mr. Wellman spent a great deal of his time in Durham working in close congration with the working in close cooperation with the administration to improve the educational standards as well as the physical assets of the university. Together with Bishop John T. Dallas and Chairman Roy Hunter of the board, Mr. Wellman was instrumental in proposing the late Fred Engelhardt as president of the university.

As another expression of his deep

interest in education Mr. Wellman served on the State Board of Education, having been appointed by Ex-Governor Charles W. Tobey. He re-

signed a year ago.
Closely associated with education were his activities as a trustee of the

YMCA.

Mr. Wellman was born in Cornish
on May 4, 1867. He attended Kimball Union Academy where he taught in his senior year. He received his B.S. degree from Dartmouth in 1889. Selling books to help defray his expenses, one of his customers was John Green-leaf Whittier. As a remembrance of this, poems by Whittier were read at the funeral services by Rev. Wallace W. Anderson of Portland, Maine.

Mr. Wellman was always generous Mr. Wellman was always generous to the university. Last year he gave one thousand dollars to the Alumni Memorial Union Fund, to be used toward the erection of a Memorial Union Building dedicated to alumni and students of UNH who have given their lives or fought in World War II. In 1938 he donated the Wellman Trophy to stimulate and promote in-Trophy to stimulate and promote interest in debating and public speaking.

The Congregational service was conducted by the Rev. Martin L. Goslin of Manchester, and the Rev. Wallace W. Anderson of Portland, Maine. The burial service in Pine Grove Cemetery was conducted by the Rev. John W. Phillips of Omaha, Nebraska.

President Harold W. Stoke and the following trustees, Frank W. Randall, secretary of the Board, Judge Jeremy

A meeting of the advisory board of Christian Work Inc. was held Wednesday afternoon in the Alumni Room, N. H. Hall. Dr. Adelaide Case, Professor of Christian Education at the Episcopal Theological School, Cambridge, Mass., spoke on religious work with college students.

Reports on SCM activities were given at this meeting by the student members: Ruth Wadleigh, Esther Drew, Frances Smith, and Bob Stearns.

Professor Babcock gave a report on the committee on religious courses in

the curriculum.

The treasurer's report was Dean

COLLEGE PHARMACY, Inc.

GORMAN BLOCK

DURHAM, N. H.

The New Hampshire

Published weekly on Thursday throughout the school year by the students of the University of New Hampshire.

Entered as second class matter at the post office at Durham, New Hampshire under the act of March 3, 1879. Accepted for mailing at special rate of postage provided for in section 1103, act of October 8, 1917. Authorized September 1, 1918.

EDITORIAL OFFICE Room 306, 307 - Ballard Hall

BUSINESS OFFICE Room 308 - Ballard Hall

Metaber

Associated Collegiate Press Distributor of Collegiate Digest

PRESENTED FOR NATIONAL ADVERTISING BY National Advertising Service, Inc. College Publishers Representative 420 MADISON AVE. NEW YORK, N. Y CHICAGO BOSTON LOS ANGELES - SAN FRANCISCO NEW YORK, N. Y.

Printed by Printing Department, University of New Hampshire.

Post-War Liberal Arts

In these times of war, the students and the masters of the physical sciences occupy the position of respect among the American people and are lauded at every turn. They command the positions of importance in the national measures of offense and defense. The systems of machinery, war materials and military maneuvers depend upon these men and on them, too, depends the future of our people and the peoples of the world.

In consequence, the Liberal Arts have suffered a lowering of respect and their functions are termed unnecessary and insignificant.

However, there will be a place in the post-war world and nation for the world and the large state of the world.

However, there will be a place in the post-war world and nation for the world.

Ethel MacInnes has a beautiful diamond from Ensign Arthur Langer, UNH '44, who has just finished a course in Naval Communications at Harvard University.

It was good to have so many Chil

However, there will be a place in the post-war world and nation for the Liberal Arts student. At the end of the war, he will be called upon when the cyclical post-war adjustments have to be made. We shall need the well-trained economist, the sociologist, the historian, the literature student, the Greek and Latin scholar. The economist and the sociologist will be needed to arrange the peculiar problems of men and materials, which have been strongly moulded into the shape of war. The historian will have a tremendous task in recording events for the profit of posterity. All of the students of the science of human relations and of our pre-war social institutions will find themselves hard pressed to efficiently and speedily readjust our American way of life, so that the peace which will be realized, will be meaningful and lasting, rather than disastrous. As the scientist functions to save us from our enemies, so must the Liberal Arts scholar function to save us from ourselves.

We do not wish to discourage the present trend toward scientific study. Rather, we are deeply indebted to those men who have worked so hard for the material preservation of our country and the ultimate destruction of our enemies. We do, however, wish to advise the student of Liberal Arts not to neglect nor abandon his task and to encourage him to apply himself more fully and conscienciously. And, we wish to instill in others a greater respect and admiration for the Liberal Arts student than he now enjoys. If it is true that they have been unsuccessful in their efforts in a peacetime world, this indicates more than anything else that further study and more adequate understanding of such problems is necessary. It will never be achieved by constant derogation and the neglect of such studies. There is work for the Liberal Arts student

to do and he must be prepared.

When the next issue of The New Hampshire is published, all the world will know which of the two presidental candidates has been chosen by the people to serve in office for the four years just ahead. During the past few weeks, the campus has been alive with discussion, and position. with discussion and political senti-ment; through The New Hampshire's editorials, articles and letters to the editor, both sides have expressed strong views.

Perhaps it is a trifle late, but I feel that there is a place for the expression of a third viewpoint—that of a sincere, independent voter. To avoid misinterpretation, I hasten to define the term; by "independent voter" I mean a person who has not declared himself to be either a Democrat or Republican, but who wishes to examine critically the merits and faults of both sides, and make his choice not through partisanship, but based upon the issues as he understands them.

partisanship, no! To speak of the "Hoover depression" as a reason for partisanship, no! voting against a Republican administration shows a deplorable lack of understanding of the economic and social forces which create depressions. say that if President Roosevelt's election is denied, "his absence from the peace table will result in another war within our generation," shows that only the surface situation has been surveyed, without due consideration of the tremendous social, political, and make our alumni proud and at the economic world forces that cause same time make us happy in preparing To say that the President has "sold America to Communism" indicates a naive receptivity to propaganda and bogus fears, as well as small faith in democracy and the much-discussed "American individualism." To intimate that the present administration wishes to prolong the war is an ab-

When the heat of argument has died away, and the people have spoken through that priceless weapon of democracy, the ballot, there are many things which we all need to remember Let us remember that political effec tiveness and responsibility as citizens does not end with the casting of a ballot—that the great task to be done just beginning. Let us remember that there is a great deal more at stake than the winning or losing of an election. Let us remember, above all, that there are sober days which may of this week.

LETTERS TO THE EDITOR | hold far more of tragedy than we can now foresee—and that every last one of us has a dash to the last one of us has a deep responsibility to be aware of all that is going on, to try to take a mature view of these things which are happening before our eyes and to take positive action based on critical awareness. Let us be continually alert-lest we forget!

Very sincerely yours, Janet D. Winn

As this letter is being written, the nation is chosing its president who will serve us for the next few years. We on campus have done our share of participating and campaigning for our favorite candidate, but by now it is just another chapter in our history,

more probably only a sentence.
Unfortunately, this campaign has caused much bad feeling and bitterness among the student body here on campus, but now it is over and done with in Washington. Let's make it over and done with here in Durham Betty Sawyer, Libby Sagris, Mrs. Most of us have said things that we have regretted—I know that I have— Strong party loyalty is definitely a and a good many of us have done vital part of American politics; partisanship, yes! But rabid and fanatical rather not be remembered for. Why not start remembering once again that we are all part of the student body of the best university in New Eng

> Let's forget that the fellow in the next room is a Republican and the fellow across the hall is a Democrat Let's all remember that we are all students at the same University and resolve that we will steer our enthusiasm down the proper channels of school activities in a manner that will our campus for the normal years that most of us will have a chance to experience before we leave the univer-

We've got the enthusiasm to make 1944-45 a good college year. So, let's bury the hatchet all around and try to participate in as many extra-curricular activities as time will allow and actively back any suggestions that you feel will help to better campus morale. Incidentally, those of you who still want to wear buttons, the book-store is selling some corkers, with the best initials of them all—UNH. Claude Henry

President, Men's Student Council

NOTICE

GREEK WORLD

PI LAMBDA SIGMA

Visitors on campus this weekend included Esther Doyle and Ann Williams, both of the class of '43. Ann is going with the Marines this week. Joan McDonald is our campus representative on the college board of Madamoiselle.

Claire Riendeau has been elected treasurer of Congreve South. Louise Larrow has been appointed treasurer of the Newman Club.
A very successful open house was

A very successful open house held Sunday and another one will be held next Sunday, November 12.

CHI OMEGA

Ann Parker arrived back at Chi Omega Sunday night, after a weekend in New Haven, Connecticut, wearing a beautiful diamond. She is engaged to Robert Chase, a former UNH student, now in his second year at Yale medical school.

And more excitement at Chi O -

It was good to have so many Chi Omega alumnae back this weekend. Carol Wallis, Barbara Temple, Eleanor McHugh Roger and Tiny Johnson were our guests.

KAPPA DELTA

The most recent addition to the Kappa Delta apartments in Colonial Inn is a new piano. We anticipate many enjoyable hours around it.

Among Yacht Club members sailing the boats up the river for the winter and incidentally, have a wonderful time at it, were Dolly Fitts, Sylvia Fitts, Jean Foulkrod, Margaret Johnson, and Edith King. These same girls are on the refreshment committee for the Yacht Club dance to be held December 2.

Dottie Lewis spent the weekend visiting in Wellesley Hills.

Mrs. G. M. Foulkrod is to be the house mother for the year. Grace and Virginia Johnson both went home for the weekend.

ALPHA XI DELTA

Friday afternoon, Cilla D. Williams received a diamond from Pfc. Henry "Herc" Hempstead, of Inwood, Long Island, who was on campus last year with the AST unit.
On October 25, Dean Ruth Wood-

ruff was a guest at dinner.
Lt. Tommy Atkins, Lt. Charlie
Humphreys, '46, William Sprague,
USNR, and Ed Forss were guests of
Alpha Xi this weekend.

Saturday evening the first house dance of the season was held and was a huge success. Mrs. Lundholm and Mrs. Cunningham were patronesses.

PHI MU

Mrs. Webster entertained the other house mothers at a bridge party last Saturday afternoon.

Private Steve Smith is home on a furlough and his fiancee, Helen Resseguie, is visiting him at his home in East Jaffrey, N. H. Pfc. James Waugh of Concord vis-

ited Jean Goodyear this weekend.

Everyone had a wonderful time this weekend at the open house Sunday and we all hope to see a lot more of

THETA UPSILON

Carolyn Phillips and Ruth Carens have been appointed to the entertainment committee of the Psychology

Jane Cleveland attended the wed-

B. Kirke and Arlene Taylor are now eating at the house.

Barbara Brice and Peg Coburn at tended the launching of the submarine, Cutlass, at the Portsmouth Navy Yard on Sunday, November 5.

HAM'S MARKET

Fruits, Meats, and Vegetables Fish on Thursday Tel. 58 and 57

Swap Shop

Furniture of all Kinds **Bought and Sold**

also

Antiques, Dolls and Novelties

Come in and Look Around Open 12 to 4 p.m. Opposite Franklin Theatre

First Outing Club Trip To Jackson is Success

The Outing Club ran its first week-end trip to Jackson November 4th and 5th. It was a work trip to get the cabin ready for forthcoming ski weekends. The G. Harris Daggetts chaperoned and Rae Adams and Sue Sick-

man led the trip.

The most obvious outcome of the week-end was Mr. Daggett's black eye. He was hit by a flying chip as he was cutting wood. This statement should allay any false rumors. Blue Circle has considered voting Dr. Daggett a member on the strength of his woodchopping, but feels that he al-ready has his "Blue Circle."

NOTICE TO SENIORS
A representative of the Calvert Distilling Company will be at the Bureau of Appointments office, November 16 for the purpose of interviewing stu-dents interested in employment with this company.

The Calvert Company is interested in both men and women, particularly those majoring or having degrees in Science, Liberal Arts, or Business Administration.

If you have not already registered the Bureau, please do so at once, in order that we may be able to advise you of future interviews which are being arranged. Advise this office if you wish to be scheduled for interview with the Calvert Distilling Company,

FRANKLIN

Durham, New Hampshire

CANDLELIGHT IN

ALGERIA
Carla Lehmann Jam

HOME IN INDIANA (in technicolor) Walter Brennan — Charlotte Greenwood

Nov. 10-11

Nov. 12-13 Sun.-Mon.

WAR Ed. G. Robinson Ruth Warrick

MR. WINKLE GOES TO

Nov. 14-15 SECRET COMMAND Carole Landis

Nov. 16

3 RUSSIAN GIRLS

Evenings at 6:15 and 8:00 No Matinees

Andrea J. LaRochelle

Jeweler

Formerly E. R. McClintock

WATCHMAKING, ENGRAVING, AND JEWELRY REPAIRING

Dover, N. H.

Rochester, N. H.



"Spirit of Victory"

The American Telephone and Telegraph Company, its twenty-one associated operating telephone companies, Bell Telephone Laboratories, and Western Electric Company, continue to face unprecedented demands for telephone communi-

Never before in the country's history has there been so much evidence of the indispensable part telephone service plays in the life of the nation. It makes a direct contribution to the effectiveness of every part of the war effort.

The sense of responsibility which telephone people call the "spirit of service" is in this war the "spirit of victory." The men and women of the Bell System, in whom this spirit lives, may be relied upon to do their utmost.

BELL TELEPHONE SYSTEM

"Service to the Nation in Peace and War"



By Murray Aisenberg

Journeying down to Boston for their first meet of the year, the Yacht Club finished ninth in the Charles River Regatta ahead of Stevens Institute and Dartmouth. The winner of the meet was M.I.T., the perennial cham-

Entered in the Class A division for the Wildcats were Ed Tarbell and Bill Dennett. They amassed a total of 58 points. Taking over in the B division, Janet Sanborn and Jean De Land scored 46 points.

The only satisfaction the Club got out of the meet was that they defeated their upstate rival, Dartmouth, decisively.

Representing the Yacht Club were: Janet Sanborn, Jean De Land, Jane Downing, Bill Dennett, Ed Tarbell and Chet Chatfield.

Cross-Country Meet

On Saturday morning preceeding the Maine game the annual high school cross country meet sponsored by the

DAERIS RESTAURANT

478 Central Ave. DOVER, N. H.

VENETIS STUDIO Dover, N. H. 362 Central Ave.

4 pictures for .25

FLOWERS from

GARRISON HILL GREENHOUSES

Dover, N. H.

Durham Agent: Grant's Cafe Tel. 5

State Theatre

Washington St., DOVER

CASANOVA BROWN

Nov. 10-11

ROGER TOUGHY. GANGSTER
Preston Foster - Lois Andrews

THE SINGING SHERIFF Bob Crosby - Fay Fay McKensie

Sun.-Mon.-Tues. BRIDE BY MISTAKE

- Alan Marshall Nov. 15-16 HOME IN INDIANA Lon McAllister

COWBOY IN MANHATTAN New Hampshire Association of High School Track Coaches will take place The race will start at Lewis Field and also end there. The 21/2 mile course has been so arranged that spectators may watch the entire race. Schools entered in the event thus far are Manchester Central, Manchester West, Cathedral High of Manchester and Dover High. These are all in the

Dover High. These are all in the Class A division.

Taking part in Class B competition will be Epping, Raymond and Coe-Brown. Each school will be represented by a transparent of the company and the company

sented by a ten-man squad.

Cups for the winning teams have been donated by Charles Dale of Portsmouth and Arthur Moreau of Manchester. Ribbons for the winning contestants have been donated by the New Hampshire Associations of High School Track Coaches.

Judges for the event will be selected from the faculty and student body. Anyone interested in acting as timers and checkers please contact Paul Sweet, Director of the meet at the Field House.

Catalfo UNH Student Vet Coaches Berwick Academy

Alfred (Freddy) Catalfo, a senior at UNH, combines with his busy college routine the unusual activity of footroutine the unusual activity of foot-ball coach at Berwick Academy, lo-cated at South Berwick, Maine. Only 133 students are enrolled at the Acad-emy, including 82 co-eds. This leaves only 51 boys as potential football ma-terial. The school spirit is so strong that 36 of these boys reported for practice.

That Freddy is an excellent coach is proved by the unusual record of coming through six games untied and unscored upon. Only one game remains scored upon. Only one game remains to complete a perfect season, and Coach Catalfo is confident of the result. Thus far the Academy has chalked up victories over Eliot High, 26-0; Exeter High, 7-0; Brewster Academy, 26-0; Eliot High, 41-0; Hampton Academy, 12-0; and Somersworth, 6-0. In an interview preceding the Somersworth game, Coach ing the Somersworth game, Coach Catalfo predicted the result by stating, "I ordered the team to hold Somers-worth scoreless, and they always carry out my instructions.

In addition to his coaching activi-ties, Freddy finds time to serve as Sec-retary of the Veterans' Organization, and occupy a position on the editorial staff of the New Hampshire. Previous to returning to UNH Fred-

dy was an aviation cadet in the U. Naval Air Force for 17 months. He was discharged after spending 8½ months in the hospital because of in-juries sustained in a plane crash.

CANTERBURY CLUB NOTICE

A meeting of the Canterbury Club will be held on Friday evening, No-vember 10, at 7 o'clock in the library

o'clock Reverend Robert Dunn holds a communion service in the chapel at New Hampshire Hall.

Durham Shoe Repair

Shoe Repairing of Fine Quality

Open 8 a.m. - 5 p.m. Monday to Saturday

Serving Homes in Durham and Vicinity for over 50 years

E. MORRILL FURNITURE CO.

Dover, N. H.

BY TAKING INSURANCE YOU STOP TAKING CHANCES SIMPLE, ISN'T IT

CHRISTENSEN AND MACDONALD POSTOFFICE BLOCK — TEL. 39

University Shop

JAMES W. HILL CO. A reliable institution for 68 years

Complete new line of Doris Dodson's in sizes 9-15 Wool jersey blouses

All sizes in Aqua, Lt. Blue, and Chartreuse

Panthers Snag Victory Over Fighting Wildcats

WILDCATCHINGS

Maine next—if the boys play as well as they did at Middlebury, the Bears will go back to Orono much the

worse for wear and also unvictorious. The Wildcats put up a great battle Saturday, completely outplaying the Black Panthers in the first stanza but were stopped by the Midd's heavy line. In the second half it was Middlebury's reserves that made the differ-

press box but the ref said no.

The battle had a large attendance, approximately the same as last week's game. A band composed of Navy V-12 students, and known as the Black Panthers, played at the game and sounded very good. Later on in the evening they turned into a dance band and played at the Lodge, a recreational center, with Shorty Bolger sitting in at

the drums.

Middlebury's cheering section was very weak and their Friday night rally was even weaker. What they need is a few Pepcats.

While the team was enjoying a repast at the Middlebury Inn, about 150 Middlebury freshman came in (all few Middlebury freshman came in

Middlebury freshman came in (all fe-male) for their annual banquet. Immediately they started to sing their fight songs and continued to do so for a lengthy bit of time. This aroused the ire of Senator Bill Holleman and he led the team in a concert of New Hampshire songs, completely down-ing the Middlebury coeds. The girls gazed at the Senator with admiration

as he crooned a la Sinatra. General Beauregard finally got sev-eral card games started but the pressure got a little tough and the last the card players saw of the General was at Keene when he almost fell off the train waving at some passing attrac-The games went along serenely

tion. The games went along serenely for almost eight hours.

Every time a Middlebury team wins a contest, the freshmen have to ring the bell in the chapel fifteen minutes apiece. Saturday it rang from 4:30 to 10 P.M. consistently and drove everyone nearly crazy. What a racket!

Middlebury seems to be a school full of traditions. Even their signs and gorillas have tradition attached to them. For more information concerning the gorilla see Coach Snow.

Yours Truly received a flying lesson from Bill Black and Ed Noyes while lying in the upper deck of a double decker bunk. Both boys combined some beautiful leg motion to hoist the contleman in question nearly eight. gentleman in question nearly eight feet in the air (no exageration, have

witnesses) and he made a lovely three point landing on the hardwood floor.

Getting on the serious sides of things, Middlebury has an excellent campus with all buildings made of marble. The student body including the sailors numbers around 800 and as is the case at New Hampshire, the girls outnumber the boys. The cam-pus is very well spread out, with all the dorms being located on very steep hills. In the winter students can ski to classes because the class buildings are at the bottom of the hills. What

Back to the game-Middlebury was completely stopped on their end runs which were so successful last week and the 'Cats offense was clicking on all four sides the second half. Our backfield and the Middlebury line combined would pre-

sent a dangerous team to any eleven.
Well, one more Middlebury—UNH
game has gone down in the books and the next time we meet Middlebury, it will be under entirely different circumstances with both schools playing peacetime schedules with peacetime material. That's only a prediction, but let's hope it comes true.

Student Council Elects Six New Board Officials

At a meeting of the Student Council Tuesday night, Claude Henry presiding, the following officials were elected: Vice President, Art Pappathan; Treasurer, Joe Bennett; Secretary, Bill Holleman.

Members elected from Fairchild Hall are: Bill Holleman, Al Cherin, Art Pappathan.

Council meetings are hold every tenter.

Council meetings are held every two weeks. A suggestion box will be placed on the new bulletin board by T Hall. All suggestions are welcomed.

Buy War Bonds and War Stamps

ORA'S CANDY SHOPPE

Watch Us Make Your Candy 394 Central Ave. Dover, N. H. Wildcats Score in Last Period via Pass Route; Midds Held in 1st Half

In one of the most thrilling games ever seen at Porter field, a hard-run-ning Middlebury team scored a vic-tory over an aggressive and game University of New Hampshire eleven,

A dogged battle took place in the first quarter, with both teams fighting desperately for every inch of ground. Early in the second quarter, a Mid-dlebury punt was partially blocked and the Wildcats took over on the In the second quarter, when the Wildcats were on the Midd's 1 yard line, Bill Black bounced over the white stripe and bounced back again for no score. It looked good from the wress box but the ref said no. and once again were thrown back by the Panthers. Making a fast recovery, the Midds fought back and as the half ended, they were on the Wildcat two-

Suddenly, coming to life in the third quarter, Middlbury pushed across two touchdowns. The first came when a pass from center went over Black's head and was recovered by Black's head and was recovered by Ronnie Richards who trotted across from the New Hampshire two. Ed Libby booted a perfect placement for the ex-

tra point.

In the fourth quarter, New Hamp-shire gained possession of the pigskin and in a series of passes advanced to and in a series of passes advanced to the Middlebury 20-yard line, but lost the ball on a Middlebury interception. Back on their own 18, the Panthers decided to pass and they did, but Jack Stuart intercepted for the Wildcats and was hauled down on the Midd's 20-yard marker. On the next play, Bill Black heaved an aerial to Dave Brown on the three and then shoveled

Bill Black heaved an aerial to Dave Brown on the three and then shoveled one to Joe Swekla for six points. Black also kicked the extra point.

With only a few minutes left to play, the Panthers, spear-headed by Long and Karambelas, brought the ball down to the Wildcat 15. Karambelas then scored on a dash around left end and also booted the 21st point.

The Wildcats still feelting filled the

left end and also booted the 21st point. The Wildcats, still fighting, filled the air with passes, but the Midds intercepted on the last play of the game. Outstanding for Middlebury were George Long, Ronnie Richards, and Phil Barrett, while Joe Swekla, Bill Black and Dave Brown stood out for the Wildcats.

NOTICE

The Outing Club will hold an informal dance this Saturday, November 11, from 8 - 12. Honey Thompson, dance chairman, has announced that Rev. and Mrs. Condict and Mr. and Mrs. Shaw will chaperon.

PETER'S FRUIT STORE

Dover, N. H.

CHICKEN PIE SUPPER

Served from 5:30 to 7 o'clock

FRIDAY NOVEMBER 10 PRICE 65c

Scammel Hall Main St.

Banquet Honoring Captain Medesy Attested by Vets

The Veterans' Organization is giving a banquet in honor of Captain William A, Medesy's appointment as Dean of Men at 7:00 p.m. tonight. The banquet is being held at Daeris' Blue Room in Dover, N. H. Guests include Dean and Mrs. William A, Medesy, Dr. and Mrs. Sackett, and Dr. and Mrs. St. Clair of the Veterans' Bureau in Manchester, N. H.

The committee for the banquet consisted of Tom Davis, chairman of the Veterans' Organization; Mike Coombs and Joe Thomas, members of the ex-Veterans' Organization

and Joe Thomas, members of the ex-

ecutive committee.

Special busses will leave from the Commons at 6:30 p.m.

Portraits of Distinction Commercial Photography Picture Framing

Dover, N. H. 22 Third Street Phone 1468

> When in Dover Eat with us

Banquets and Parties A Specialty

American House

Meader's Flower Shop

Flowers for all occasions Corsages a specialty

Phone 158

10 Third St.

Dover, N. H.

STAR THEATRE Newmarket

Nov. 10-11

Ella Raines Eddie Bracken -HAIL THE CONQUERING HERO

Sun-Mon.

Van Johnson — Gloria DeHaven TWO GIRLS AND A

SAILOR Tues.-Wed.

Nov. 14-15

Charles Boyer - Ingrid Bergrman GASLIGHT

Nov. 16 Thurs. *Cash Prize \$25.00 or larger

Tom Conway - Barbara Hall THE FALCON OUT

HAVE YOU VISITED THE

LADIES AND MISSES WEAR DEPARTMENT

AT GREENLAWS FURNITURE CO.

SMART CLOTHES OF ALL TYPES AND FEATURES

60 Third Street

Dover, N. H.

473 Fluorescent Lamps

purchased from surplus Army property offered to students at substantial savings

First come

First served!

University of New Hampshire Bookstore

Dr. Zimmerman Speaker At A.A.U.W. Meeting

At the recent meeting of the A.A.U.W. Dr. Oswald Zummerman spoke on the chemical engineering developments of this century and what they have done to improve our standard of living. Dr. Zimmerman discussed developments in the rubber medicinal drugs, and metals industries. In describing sulfanilimide and penicillin he stressed the social implications. Many lives are being saved and the average length of life is increasing. As a result he believes the life of our nation is bound to change for old people are less daring and more conservative.

Dr. Zimmerman pointed out that unless we have a higher standard of living after the war we shall have lost something. He feels that the outlook is none too good because no practical scheme for reconversion has been evolved. After the war there may be a brief boom but it will probably be followed by a terrible depression. He believes that in ten or twenty years we may expect something of the wonderful economy we have heard about with lighter, more economical automobiles and portable homes which are models of beauty and efficiency.

of beauty and efficiency.
Dr. Zimmerman concluded by saying that our civilization has changed as a result of constant attempts to find something better for what we have. Unfortunately we are unable to make use of the remarkable scientific advancements of the last few years. Science has outstripped our social intelligence.

U. S. Leper Mission Head Speaks to UNH Students

The campus had an interesting visitor on Monday when Dr. Eugene Kellersberger, general secretary of the American Mission to Lepers, arrived in Durham to give two talks.

rived in Durham to give two talks.

On Monday afternoon Dr. Kellersberger addressed sixty pre-medical and pre-nursing students, and laboratory technicians on such tropical diseases as leprosy, sleeping sickness, and elephantitis. He is an authority on these, having been medical missionary in the Belgian Congo for twenty-four years.

In the evening the missionary spoke to the Student Christian Movement on the various activities of the American Mission to Lepers, and showed movies of the Bibanga Agricultural Leper Colony which he founded in the Belgian Congo.

WILL THE FOLLOWING STU-DENTS PLEASE REPORT TO HOOD HOUSE AT ONCE

GIRLS: Ames, Barbara; Blossom, Beth; Froton, Irene; Hewey, Barbara; Johnson, Ruth; Merrill, Barbara; Reisman, Muriel; Rosoff, Betty; Stepanian, Sharon; Skellinger, Audrey; Smith, Jean; Sullivan, Mary; Whittemore, Arianna.

BOYS: Chase, Bradford; Haynes, Stephen; Touissaint, George.



Boston Fruit Store
Fresh Fruit and Vegetables
280 Central Avenue
DOVER, N. H.

STRAND

Dover, N

Nov. 9

SAHARA Humphrey Bogart

DANGEROUS JOURNEY A Burma Travelogue

Eni Sat

Sun.-Mon.-Tues.

Thurs.

Nov. 10-1

YOUTH RUNS WILD

Bonita Granv

Nov. 12-13-14

Nov. 15-16

IRISH EYES ARE SMILING

Dick Haymes, June Haver, Monty Woolley

Wed.-Thurs. No DESTROYER

E. G. Robinson — Glenn Ford

DARK MOMENT

John Howe's Band Plays For Outing Club Informal

The Outing Club will hold an informal dance this Saturday evening in New Hampshire Hall. John Howe and his Rythm-aires, a twelve-piece orchestra featuring Patty Walsh as vocalist will play for the affair. Johnny has played in Durham on many occasions and is returning again by popular demand.

ular demand.

"Honey" Thompson, chairman of the dance, has announced that Rev. and Mrs. Clinton Condict and Mr. and Mrs. G. Franklin Shaw will chaperone. The admission is \$1.20 per couple, tax included.

So after the Maine game on Saturday, dance to the rhythms of Johnny Howe and his smooth band.

Keep a thing seven years and you will find a use for it.

Officers Elected to Pi Gamma Mu Honorary Club

At a recent meeting of the University of New Hampshire chapter of Pi Gamma Mu, National Honorary Society in the Social Science, officers for the current academic year were elected. Miss Carolyn Foley was elected president and Miss Pauline Jamison, vice-president.

The society plans a series of meetings devoted to discussion of current problems in the social service field. It is planned to hold some of these as open meetings for the general public.

NOTICE

All men students interested in working at odd jobs in Durham should leave their names and hours available at the Office of the Dean of Men. There are frequent requests for such help from townspeople.

NOTICE INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS CLUB

All students interested in the discussion of international relations and problems are invited to meet in Morrill Hall 211, on Wednesday, November 15, at 4:15 p.m. The purpose of this meeting is to consider plans for the organization of the International Relations Club and to outline a program. All students interested in the discussion of international affairs are eligible for membership in this organization.

My son is my son till he gets a wife; but my daughter's my daughter all the days of her life.

Who spends more than he should, shall not have to spend when he would.

VICTOR SHOES

Quality Shoes at Popular Prices

382 Central Ave. Dover, N.

FOLLANSBEE'S

For food that's definitely the best,

Eat at Follansbee's, like all the rest

Durham, N. H.

BEGINNING SUNDAY, NOV. 12th

Main St.



For the convenience of those wishing to spend a few more hours in Boston before returning home, a new, early-evening train from Boston will go into service on Sunday, November 12th and run every day in addition to the trains already on the schedule. This new train will also provide fast, direct evening service to Portland and to Maine points east as far as Bangor. On Sundays a Parlor Car will be carried.

| LEAVE BOSTON | 7:3 0 | p.m. |
|--------------------|--------------|------|
| STOPS AT LAWRENCE | 8:04 | p.m. |
| STOPS AT HAVERHILL | 8:16 | p.m. |
| STOPS AT EXETER | 8:38 | p.m. |
| STOPS AT DURHAM | 8:52 | p.m. |
| STOPS AT DOVER | 9:00 | p.m. |
| ARRIVE PORTLAND | 10:13 | p.m. |

BOSTON and MAINE

ONE OF AMERICA'S RAILROADS ALL UNITED FOR VICTORY